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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On August 13, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on June 3, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

June 4, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.
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3. The claimant’s weekly compensation rates are $468 for

temporary total disability and $351 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s low back injury on January

19, 2009.

2. Related medical.

3. Temporary total disability from January 20, 2009, until a

date yet to be determined.

4. Credit for benefits paid by respondent in the form of short

term disability and group health benefits paid if this claim is

found to be compensable.

5. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Claimant contends that he sustained a back
injury on January 19, 2009, and is entitled to
benefits as stated above.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents deny Claimant sustained a
compensable injury on January 19, 2009 and
contend Claimant’s back condition preexisted
that date.  It is believed that Claimant
utilized his group health insurance.”

The claimant is a male who worked for the respondent doing

different duties over the course of several years.  On February 14,

2006, the claimant sustained an injury to his lower back and was

given a 7 percent whole body impairment rating by Dr. Michael

Standefer as a result of this low back injury.  Dr. Standefer also
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placed the claimant on the following restrictions: “I would advise

to lift no more than 35-45 lb and on occasion.  Instruction in

appropriate bending and lifting techniques would be advisable as

well.  The patient is released from clinic as of today.”  This

statement is found in the clinic note from Dr. Standefer on May 2,

2006.

The central issue under consideration is an injury that the

claimant alleges occurred on January 19, 2009, while employed by

the respondent.  It is the claimant’s contention that he sustained

a low back injury on that date from a specific incident.  The

claimant has testimony about the events around the alleged

incident.  He also testified that due to layoffs by the respondent

that he was now performing duties that caused him to violate his

2006 lifting restrictions placed on him by Dr. Standefer.  On

direct examination the claimant testified as follows:

“Q. Okay and then on January 19th - what
happened on January the 19th?

A. I was in the process of making these coils
and I reached over to pick one up and put it
on the line to be leak tested and I felt a
sharp pain in my back.

Q. Okay, were there any other - any other
sensations associated with the sharp pain?

A. It was a burning sensation in my lower
back.

Q. Okay, do you know approximately what time
of day or night that would have been?

A. I would say it was around 9:00, 10:00
o’clock in the morning.

Q. Okay, what shift were you working at that
time?
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A. First shift.

Q. First shift is 6:00 a.m.

A. Yes.

Q. Till?

A. Till time - sometimes 2:30, sometimes 4:30.

Q. Okay, so this was somewhere around half way
into your shift?

A. Yes.

Q. Did you go and report that?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay and who did you report that to?

A. Doctor Loyd.

Q. Okay, he’s the doctor -

A. He is the company doctor.

Q. Is he actually on the facility?

A. Yes.”

Medical records from Dr. Greg Loyd, the respondent’s facility

doctor, reflect that the claimant did seek medical treatment on

January 20, 2009, for low back pain and that the claimant related

that pain to his lifting of coils at work.

On January 22, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Roger

Bullington at Absolute Chiropractic.  Dr. Bullington authored a

case history regarding the claimant which discussed the claimant’s

alleged injury and his constant low back pain. The document also

notes that the “patient also explained that he was hurt in the same

area before.”
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From January 23, 2009, to February 6, 2009, the claimant was

seen by Dr. Bullington on nine occasions.  During those visits the

claimant rates his lumbar pain to be either a 7 or 8 using a scale

of 0 to 10, with 0 being nothing and 10 being his original

intensity.

On February 5, 2009, the claimant underwent an MRI of his

lumbar spine.  The results were reported as follows:

“Findings: The vertebral body heights are
maintained.  There is normal vertebral marrow
signal evident.  DSF signal is normal.  There
is disc desiccation especially at the L5-S1
disc level.  Axial views reveal unremarkable
L1-2, L2-3 and L3-4 discs.  L4-5 disc level
also is intact.  L5-S1 level shows broad based
diffuse disc bulge and a slightly right
eccentric lateral bulge or protrusion of disc.
There is some bright signal from an annular
rent along the right side of the disc at this
level as well.

IMPRESSION

1. There are degenerative disc changes at L5-
S1.  There is a broad based bulge of disc at
L5-S1 and there is a right lateral bulge or
protrusion associated with a right lateral
annular rent of the disc as well.

ADDENDUM: Comparison report to prior MRI from
February of 2006.  There was a right lateral
extradural disc protrusion and annular rent
seen previously.  This extradural defect was
present before and comparing axial views, the
size of the extradural defect appears very
similar to that noted before.

IMPRESSION: Lateral protrusion or herniation
L5-S1 on the right which appears very similar
to that before.  Small annular rent as before.
No new findings.”

The claimant was seen by Dr. Bullington numerous times from

February 6, 2009, until June 15, 2009.  These visits involved
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complaints of lumbar pain and Dr. Bullington’s treatment for his

complaints.

On July 16, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Standefer.  A

medical record from that visit revealed the following:

“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: The patient is a
48-year-old white male who currently has a
contested Workers’ Comp claim over a bout of
recurrent back pain.  He has been having
problems since January of 2009.  He has a past
medical history of degenerative disc at the L5
level and was actually evaluated and treated
conservatively by neurosurgery in 2006.  At
that juncture, recommendations to avoid heavy
lifting and bending were advised.  The patient
was released to employment but, as time has
passed, his restrictions were not achered to.
He was apparently doing considerable heavy
lifting and feels that his aggravated his back
pain.  He has had follow-up MRI scan of the
lumbar spine, the results of which did not
appear to be substantially different than that
noted in 2006.  Dr. Craig has requested
neurosurgical reevaluation.

The patient has not really had much in the way
of neck, shoulder, upper extremity pain,
paresthesias or weakness.  He has not had any
bowel or bladder impairment.  He is unaware of
any obvious weakness in either lower
extremity.  He has noted escalating back pain
which seems to be increased to some degree by
his level of activity.,...,

RADIOGRAPHIC STUDIES: Current radiographic
studies have been reviewed.  The current MRI
scan does not demonstrate any new findings
when compared to the report from the 2006 MRI
scan.

RECOMMENDATION: We will plan to obtain a copy
of the 2006 scan for purposes of review.  At
present, I would advise continued conservative
care for this patient.  His studies
collectively demonstrate a degenerative disc
at the L5 level and associated annular tear.
There is no evidence of overt ruptured disc
and no evidence of high-grade canal stenosis
or any other surgical problem the mainstay of
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therapy for the patient will be a continued
conservative approach.  To this extent,
continued adherent previous restrictions would
be justifiable.  I have reviewed this with the
patient and his wife.

We plant to release him from clinic as of
today.  He may return on an as-needed basis.”

Dr. Standefer is the doctor who treated the claimant for his

2006 low back injury and in a medical record from May 2, 2006, gave

the following impression of the claimant’s 2006 lumbar spine MRI:

“IMPRESSION:

1. LOW BACK AND RIGHT LOWER EXTREMITY PAIN
SECONDARY TO FOCAL DEGENERATIVE DISCS AND
ATTENDANT DISC BULGING/PROTRUSION AT THE
L5 LEVEL.

Overall, the patient is doing well.  No
surgical lesions are identifiable at this
time.  Long term treatment will consist of
exercise program, walking program and caution
with activity such as lifting and bending.  In
this regard, I would advise to lift no more
than 35-45 lb and on occasion.  Instruction in
appropriate bending and lifting techniques
would be advisable as well.  The patient is
released from clinic as of today.  He will
follow with Dr. Loyd at Rheem.”

Prior to the claimant’s alleged June 19, 2009, injury he also

sought treatment with Dr. Bullington.  Between January 12, 2007,

and May 11, 2007, the claimant saw Dr. Roger Bullington twenty-

seven times.  These visits dealt with a range of problems including

the claimant’s shoulder, cervical spine, and lumbar spine.  During

twenty-three of the twenty-seven visits the medical records reflect

that Dr. Bullington gave the claimant an adjustment to his lumbar

spine.
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Medical records show that on August 20, 2007, the claimant

“felt a pop and give while lifting a 300 lb table at work.”  The

claimant noted lumbar pain level of 8 on a scale of 0 to 10 with 10

being the worst.  The claimant also saw Dr. Bullington four more

times that month reporting lumbar pain ranging from 6 to 8 on the

0-10 scale during those visits.

In September 2007 the claimant saw Dr. Bullington six times

and reported lumbar pain that ranged from 5-8 on the 0-10 pain

scale.

Medical records from Dr. Bullington indicated that the

claimant was seen by Dr. Bullington two times on October 1, 2007.

During one visit the claimant noted increased lower back pain from

riding on a tractor and hitting a hole.  Another record from that

day indicated the claimant’s increased lower back pain from pulling

a basket at work.  The claimant reported lower back pain of 8 on

the 0-10 scale in both records.  The claimant was seen by Dr.

Bullington an additional five times in October 2007 and reported

lower back pain ranging from 6-8 on the 0-10 scale.

On July 29, 2008, the claimant again saw Dr. Bullington.

Medical records from that visit indicated the claimant felt a pop

while lifting a bail of hay and had increased low back pain.  The

claimant’s had two other visits in July 2008 and reported low back

pain of 7-8 on the 0-10 pain scale.

The claimant also saw Dr. Bullington five times in August 2008

and reported low back pain ranging from 5-6 on the 0-10 pain scale.

During the month of September the claimant only saw Dr. Bullington
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for one visit with a low back pain level of 8 on the 0-10 pain

scale.

In the month of August the claimant saw Dr. Bullington five

times and reported low back pain ranging from 7-9 on the 0-10 pain

scale.

There is no doubt from the claimant’s 2009 MRI that he does

have objective findings of derangement related to his lower back.

However, it is his burden to show that those objective medical

findings are related to the January 19, 2009, injury he claims is

causing his current difficulties.

From a review of all the medical evidence and testimony, the

claimant simply cannot prove the causal relationship between his

objective findings of low back derangement and an incident on

January 19, 2009.

It is clear that the claimant’s current problems are a

continuation of the lower back problems that he experienced in

2006.  The claimant is experiencing a recurrence of a pre-existing

condition not a new injury or an aggravation of a pre-existing

condition.

This is supported by the lack of changes in his lower back MRI

studies and his consistent lower back problems during the period

between 2006 and his alleged injury date of January 19, 2009.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of
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fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on June 3, 2009, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed June 4, 2009, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The claimant has proven the existence of objective medical

findings regarding his lower back.

3. The claimant has failed to prove that he suffered a

compensable injury on January 19, 2009.

4. The claimant’s current back difficulties are a recurrence

of a pre-existing condition and not an aggravation of a pre-

existing condition.

5. The claimant has failed to prove his entitlement to

benefits from his alleged specific incident of January 19, 2009.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


